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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

March 6, 2025
Virtual/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Leigh Ramsey, Keri Clark, Ron Jasmer, Brent Stark, Kim Moberg, Bennett Prows and Lily Clifton.

Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Tammy Johnson (Parent Representative), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225), and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington).
Ex-Officio Members Absent: Tim Breitenfeldt (Washington Council of the Blind) and Teacher representative (open position).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant, Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5

Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs, and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

Students:  Gabe Maduro (Student Advisory Committee Representative)
March 6, 2025 – 2:30pm-4:55pm
Greg called the meeting to order at 2:30pm. 
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of January 15, 2025.  Leigh moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Ron seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously.
New Business:

Review/approve 2025-2026 school year calendar

· Bennett moved to approve the 2025-2026 school year calendar as submitted; Lily seconded the motion.  The calendar was passed unanimously.
Department Highlight and Discussion:

Highlight:  Outreach/Outreach Access Services (OAS)-Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant and Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5

· Pam is the Director of Outreach services as well as the state vision consultant for the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS).  Pam’s position covers the area of students aged 3-21. The Deaf-Blind and Birth-5 also fall under the umbrella of the Outreach department.  Pam’s department offers contract-based services to school districts that do not have their own Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Learners (TBLV) or Orientation and Mobility (O&M) Specialist.  Her department also provides evaluations for students.  

· Two years ago, Pam wrote a decision package to the legislature to request an additional five positions for her department that would be able to provide services that are not contract based.  The legislature awarded the WSSB three of those positions.  Pam has spread out those positions amongst her current staff to provide support through professional development, assistive technology, provide evaluations for students, and mentorships to teachers who are in the Stephen F. Austin University (SFAU)/Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction/WSDS funded TBLV teacher training program.  That program has been able to produce 43 TBLV’s since its inception.
· The OAS provides supports to districts, offers monthly mentor meetings, holds weekly focus forms, offers collaboration opportunities to support teachers in person or virtually.  Pam said it has been fun to watch the OAS team grow and evolve.  Jessica said the main objective of the OAS is to provide the kind of supports to create better outcomes for students. 

· Jessica reported that one of the spaces on the third floor of Old Main has been made into a ‘maker space’.  Teachers can order materials that support their students in their programs.
· Jessica stated that there are several OAS family events that have occurred and are coming up. An Abacus Bee one day event was held in November 2024 with 54 people in attendance. In alignment with our Strategic Plan, Jessica elicited feedback from the families through a survey. There are also three regional STEM events. One is called “Beyond the Bee”. This occurred at the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) conference on March 1 in Vancouver. Participants used the abacus, played dice games, etc.  There are two more events scheduled; one in Spokane on March 22 and another in Bellingham on April 27.  Positive comments from parents were received relating to O&M activities and having perspectives on how to better help their child. Another comment that was received from a parent was that they were going to go to their child’s district to advocate for the use of an abacus because she did not know it existed or was an option.
· Jessica said that she has another event coming up called “Cane Quest”.  This will be held on April 26 at WSSB and will be for students grades 3-6.  They will have events for students whereby they can earn quarters and will be able to ‘shop’ for prizes at stores.

· Keri said that Pam mentioned she received money for three positions from the legislature but did not hire anyone for the positions.  Scott stated that the WSSB Outreach department is not funded through the state as they are funded through contracts (fee for service). The three positions that were approved through the legislature are funded with state dollars.  Pam spread the three positions across six staff at .5 FTE each.  Jessica said they did that as the Outreach teachers still wanted to maintain a caseload.  This also occurred as several school districts got their own TBLV’s, students moved, or their needs changed, and the need for TBLV contracts were reduced.  
· Keri complimented everything Jess said and stated she appreciated her enthusiasm.
· Jessica reported that she oversees the Birth-5 department.  Jessica said her department does a lot of mentor work and they have a professional learning community.  Their department provides support to the Early Support for Infant and Toddlers (ESIT) program. There are also ten other teachers in the state who are employed by an ESIT or county program.  The group gets together monthly or more often, if needed.  Jessica is the mentor of the group and uses the coaching model vs. the teaching model.  
· Scott said that one element of the Outreach program that is not represented at the Board meeting today is the DeafBlind program.  That program is both federally and state funded. The DeafBlind program is primarily consultation based.  Katie Humes is the Associate Director and lives in the Bellingham area. Katie will be retiring this school year.
· Pam ensures that clock hours are provided for all teachers in the state who have vision specific trainings.  She is the filter for that as well as the Academy for Certification of Vision Rehabilitation and Education Professionals (ACVREP), which certifies Certified Assistive Technology Instructional Specialist for Individuals with Visual Impairments (CATIS) and Certified Orientation and Mobility Specialists (COMS).
· Greg asked Jessica where the events were. Jessica stated that the Bellingham event is on April 27 at the Arc; Spokane is March 22 at Lilac Services; and Cane Quest is April 26 at the WSSB.
· Leigh said that she and her son Jacob were in Jessica’s session last weekend and he had a great time.
Discussion:  Residential (Wednesday night meals)-Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director of Transition and Residential Programs

· Scott said at the last board meeting discussion was held regarding Wednesday night meals in the cottages.  Corey thanked the Board for the opportunity to discuss this subject.  

· Corey said that there are four cottages on campus with 12-16 students in each cottage and two staff during swing shift which equals a 1:8 ratio. Corey felt it was important to set the context. In the cottage environment, students learn to clean their rooms, do laundry, homework, recreation activities and cook dinner on Wednesday nights.  

· Over the years, Wednesday night dinners have evolved and some of these evolutions changed during Covid. Corey said that the age-range of his Residential Life Counselors were mid-40’s prior to Covid and now it is approximately 21. Corey said that many of his RLC’s are also learning to cook themselves.

· Another evolution is that the same 2-3 students cook the same meal two weeks in a row in order for them to perfect the skill and to learn to cook it differently, i.e. stove top, Foreman grill, etc.  The reason that staff are now choosing what the students are cooking rather than the students is for practicality, i.e. students were choosing items that did not finish cooking until 10pm.  Corey said that students have learned to cook things such as grilled cheese sandwiches, fish sticks (which was originally going to be fish and chips), soup (each cottage picked their own soup), cheeseburgers, vegetarian dishes, chicken stir fry, etc.
· Keri asked who cooked the dinners on the other days.  Corey said that our food service department provides the meals.  Keri asked if those are made available for the board to know about.  Lily remarked that those were the meals that Janet informed the board about at the last Board meeting (and are posted on WSSB’s website).  Corey said he had a dinner menu in front of him from February which included roasted chicken, French dip sandwiches, grilled cheese sandwiches, chicken parmesan and pasta, barbecue pulled pork sandwiches, ravioli, beef nachos, etc.  They have done things such as shrimp jambalaya, etc.  Keri asked Corey about the Salmon cook-out at the new building last summer that Scott spoke about staff throwing away the leftover salmon. Keri asked if we do not know how to use leftover salmon to make salmon cakes, etc.  Scott said that it was during a lunch last year and that the WSSB is unable to reuse any food item that remains on a student’s plate as it would be unsafe. The issue was that most students did not care for salmon. Keri said she was not aware that it was left on the student’s plate.
· Lily said that she appreciates Corey coming to the meeting to discuss this topic and felt it was very helpful.  
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported that Small Agency Cabinet, education sub-cabinet, and federal subcabinet meetings are now all taking place on the state level.  These are all offered virtually. Scott attends them regularly. 
· Budgetarily, Scott is expecting flat funding with a slight increase for inflation and bargained salary increases for some staff and a small cut to our central services is included which amounts to $34,000 for the biennium.  Budget bills have yet to be discussed beyond introduction, so things may change.
· Governor Ferguson has asked all state agencies, with the exception of education and public safety, to put forward a 6% budget reduction plan.  The WSSB was not required to submit a reduction plan under Governor Inslee, however, some options for savings were identified and submitted to OFM.  
· It has been suggested that all state agencies employees take 24 days of furloughs over the next biennium.  Scott said he is making the argument that education focused staff will be unable to do this.  It is up to the legislature at this point.  

· The Governor issued a press release and the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) and WSSB were included in the release.  The DSB provides funding for the Learning Independent for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) program.  One budget savings idea was to allow the Oregon Commission for the Blind to have an Oregon participant pay to have participants come to the LIFTT program if there are any spaces available.  The DSB pays for all of the spaces in the LIFTT program, so this would provide a savings to them.  We may also be able to provide space for an Alaska student in the same way.
· Scott has been doing a lot of presentations recently.  These have been provided to Special Education Directors at ESD’s, the City of Vancouver ADA committee, a group of prospective superintendents (50) in the Washington State University program, and the Fort Vancouver Lions Club.

· Scott attended the NFB convention last weekend.  It was great to connect with everyone and he was able to present regarding the upcoming budget.  Governor Ferguson prioritizes education and does not plan to impose any cuts to our budget, and we hope that the legislature follows.  If we receive cuts federally, this could impact our Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) and DeafBlind program.  CATT is entirely funded through the American Printing House for the Blind (APH).  The APH has been federally funded since 1879.  
· Our pool and track and turf projects are both behind schedule.  Our third floor of Old Main and library project are both nearing completion and are on time.  The track project has been held up due to the permit process at the City.  The track project was supposed to start on January 13.  At the end of February, we made the decision to cancel the track meet.  We will, however, do something special to replace the track meet for WSSB students this year.  Prom will be held on May 29. The third-floor rooms will be complete, and parents will be able to stay overnight.  We look forward to an awesome track and field event in 2026. The pool project has been delayed yet again.  The contractor that was hired at the end of summer has not worked out well.  We have been working through the state to get a resolution or new contractor for the project.  The goal is to have the pool complete by the end of June.  Ron said the DSB had to fire a contractor and understands our pain.  Scott said it is quite a process and there are many legal steps to go through.
· Greg said that Scott is unable to advocate federally for CATT funding and asked if the Board could.  Scott said the Board can as citizens. Scott said that WTBBL and DSB are in a very difficult situation, funding wise, especially with the chaos at the federal level and looming budget crisis in Washington state.  
· Tammy asked if the communication has been sent out regarding the cancellation of the track meet and the change of date for prom.  Tammy stated she has not seen it yet.  
Ex-Officio’s Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (Kim Moberg)

· Kim reported that their legislative committee/government affairs is following the budget closely. 
· The WCB families committee is working on projects with DSB. They are talking about improving services, writing letters and making suggestions.  

· The NextGen group, for ages 18-40, is up and running.  

· The Families group is busy; Snohomish and King County are both working on Grandpa’s White Cane project.  They attended the braille challenge.  

· WCB will have people attending the PNWAER conference in March. On April 5, they will be in Edmonds hosting a spring party.  There will be a ‘stronger together’ conference in Vancouver.  

· The scholarship application just went live.  The deadline to submit the scholarship is June 15.  Last year the largest scholarship that was awarded was $6,000.  There is no limit to how many scholarships they will give out.  For the last several years, Kim has chaired the committee.  

· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter)

· Marci reported that the NFB convention just ended and it was wonderful and amazing with over 200 people in attendance. The state convention was held in Vancouver and it was great to have Sara Logston from DSB attending representing the Families and Youth B-13 program.  

· All three scholarship winners were from WSSB this year.  Two will be graduating from WSSB, Sadie S. and Eric A.  The third is in the LIFTT program, Angie R.
· Tracey Sidorenko, NFB’s President in Virginia provided the Banquet speech on Saturday night.  Tracey’s speech focused on his journey on blindness which started with RP and making his presentations on 11x17 pieces of paper as he embraced his blindness.  After the banquet, Marci heard one of the students telling him that she needs to embrace her blindness.

· Kris Colcock and another NFB member will be presenting at the PNWAER conference about the BELL Academy that will be a residential program held on the WSSB campus at the end of June. 

· The NFB STEM2U event will be held on the first Saturday in May at the WTBBL. Marci will send the links to Janet to forward to the Board.
· The NFB goes to Washington DC each year with a list of bills to education congress about.  Given the circumstances this year, they pivoted and added a fact sheet to review laws and funding services that blind people rely on: the rehabilitation act, IDEA, ADA, vocation rehabilitation programs, education services, library services, services to older people and Medicaid.  The NFB intends to follow up regarding these issues.  Marci encourages anyone and everyone who cares about the WTBBL to contact their legislator to let them know how important it is to include the 12.5 million dollars as it seems in jeopardy for federal funding. WTBBL is a phenomenal resource in the state and want to be sure it stays that way.  
· The national NFB convention will be held in New Orleans this summer July 8-13.  Marci is interviewing applicants at this point.  

· Gabe asked if there is an easy to access website to apply for a scholarship. Marci said it can be located at nfb.org. 
· WFSE Local #1225 (Scott Hone)

· Scott does not have any pressing issues at this time.  
· Parent Representative (Tammy Johnson)

· Tammy wanted to let the Board know that regarding the Salmon issue; it was offered to students at lunch during an ‘indigenous people’s day’ themed lunch.  The salmon not being eaten by students and being thrown away, inspired her son, and several other students to start a worm bin recycling option with the Green Beings committee with the school.  Tammy feels that something good came from this.  Keri thanked Tammy for sharing this and said it warmed her heart.  Tammy said it was a special lunch with Salmon and rice and her son was disturbed that the students did not eat the lunch so something good came from that.
· Teachers (N/A)

Committee Reports:

· Education Committee (Chair-Brent Stark)

· Brent said he does not have an update.
· Student Advisory Committee (Gabe Maduro)

· Gabe reported that so far, student wise, all is going well.  New students are feeling welcome with a good sense of community, which they always like to hear.  Gabe felt it took him all of two months to integrate.  
· Gabe had a conversation with Mr. McCormick about snack options that are available after school in the cottages. They agreed that they will provide more healthy snacks to the cottages after school. 
· Gabe and Mr. McCormick will work together to make the breakfast a better environment.  Gabe invited Mr. McCormick to have breakfast in the cottage one morning to which Mr. McCormick agreed to participate.  
· Students are sad that there is no track meet. 
· Scott asked if there are eggs and yogurt in the cottages yet.  Gabe said that he has not found them yet.  Scott said he will follow up with that.

· Buildings and Grounds Committee (Chair-Greg Szabo)

· Greg hasn’t been on campus since September. Scott said the third-floor remodel is going well. The furniture is being built and put in the room next week and hoping hat it will be complete by next week.  The library project is going along nicely. Many new braille books and Monarchs are being purchased.
· Management Committee (Chair-Lily Clifton)

· Lily will be emailing the management committee between now and the next board meeting.

Miscellaneous: 
· N/A
Executive Session

An executive session was called at 3:52pm and adjourned at 4:55pm
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:55pm. The next Board meeting will be held virtually on May 1, 2025 at 6pm.
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Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – March 2025
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

Outreach has been busy and about to get busier. 

· I am looking forward to meeting with the WSSB Board on March 6 to share about WSSB Outreach Services!  Just some of the services Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth-5, and I plan to talk about are Birth to 5, DeafBlind Program, 3-21 Outreach, Statewide Access Technology, the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI)/Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) Grant for endorsement programs to become a vision professional, Mentor Services, and our Outreach Access Services (OAS). 

· Continuing with our final 3 Blind/Low Vision Round-Ups scheduled for this Spring:

Spokane 3/21/25

Snohomish 4/28/25
Wenatchee 5/9/25


· Pacific Northwest Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AER) Conference March 13-14, in Vancouver. Many Outreach staff are presenting. We will also have a vendor table to share information about OAS, Summer Institute, and Birth to 5 services. 

· Beyond the Bee-Family Enrichment promoting STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics):

· National Federation of the Blind (NFB) Conference-March 1

· Spokane March 22

· Bellingham April 27

· Regional Cane Quest-Grades 3-6 at WSSB on 4/26/25

· Planning for Outreach Meeting 5/6/25 at WSSB

· On the horizon:  Summer Institute- July 28-31 at WSSB

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

Student Enrollment Updates
Total Full-Time Students: 58

· Bay Students: 4 (attending adapted music and adapted fitness classes)

· December Short Course, Living Large with Low Vision, enrollment: 4
· January Short Course, Level Up Your JAWS Skills, enrollment: 5

· March Short Course, College and Career Readiness, enrollment (anticipated): 6

Professional Learning Reimagined with Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT)-NW

On January 31, all education department staff and students took part in a training workshop led by the CATT NW. This joint training was focused on graphic literacy, universal design strategies, and improved workflows for teachers. CATT-NW’s trainers led two large groups and modeled effective instruction with the support of staff. This empowering training put students at the center of the professional learning and allowed the Irwin School team take part in an innovative and pragmatic approach to professional development that left both students and staff with enhanced skills and smiles on their face.

School Improvement Updates

This year’s improvement priorities include the areas of:

· Continued development on math aptitudes and skills, including confidence and connection to their future. 

· Increased belonging and safety of students and staff to reinforce social emotional learning. 

· Engagement in transition readiness to ensure all post-high school plans for seniors are inclusive of attainable short and long-term goals.

The School Improvement Team meets monthly to discuss and develop action plans related to school priorities inclusive of the key goal areas as well as other areas that may improve efficacy in the classroom, school culture and climate, and essential elements our students need. Based on recent surveys, added school improvement priorities centered around shared staff expectations, including communication and processes, and building a culture of high expectations and consistency for students. The team discussed these priorities and is excited to tackle tangible next steps to these improvement areas that span campus wide. 

Other Updates and Events

· December 19 was the Winter Concert at WSSB, highlighting various student music performances.

· On January 30, students shared their poetry in a reading at White Oak Bookstore. 

· On February 8, the powerlifting team competed in their first “mock” meet at Cully Strength Gym in Portland, OR. 

· Exercise for Heart occurred on February 13 to get students moving and engaged in heart healthy awareness and raise funds for the American Heart Association. 

· Students experienced a snow day on February 14. March 14 will be a snow make up day.

· On February 27, Blind Cricket USA will hold a workshop for WSSB students during fitness classes.

· The exciting Mt. St. Helens snowmobile trip will occur on March 5.

· Varsity powerlifters will attend a qualifying World Association of Bench Pressers and Deadlifters competition in Monterey, CA on March 14. 

· Middle schoolers will attend IslandWood overnight science program March 17-20.
· Career Fair will kick off at WSSB on the afternoon of March 18 and run all day on March 19.

· College and Career Ready Short Course will coincide with Career Fair during the week of March 17-21. 

· Spring break is March 30 through April 5.

· State testing at WSSB will occur the week of April 7. 

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Recreation:

Students have thoroughly engaged and enjoyed their winter recreation activities: Caroling, Blazer games, Valentine Dance, Crafts, Bingo, Trivia, Music Lab, Showdown, Movies, Movie Theatre, Vancouver Mall, Poetry Class, Karaoke, Poetry Recital at White Oaks Book Store, Bowling, Skiing, and Woodshop

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT):

We currently have six participants in the LIFTT program, with three pursuing employment and three pursuing college degrees. One of the three participants attend Washington State University Vancouver, and two attend Clark College. Participants have attended the Washington Council of the Blind convention and will be attending the National Federation of the Blind of Washington convention this month. Participants also plan, shop for, and cook a potluck meal each month, two of those meals were with consumer group leadership from both the Federation and the Council. Staff attended two vision round-ups to advertise the program and plan to attend additional outreach opportunities as they present themselves. We have begun taking applications for next year’s program and at this time have 7 applications which have been submitted. 

Residential:

Students in the residential department continue learning various independent living skills including room cleaning, laundry, and basic cooking. We have hired two new employees: Benjamin Castro, an on-call Residential Life Counselor (RLC); and Kejona Wheeler, our Bellingham bus monitor. Five staff finished 42 hours of Residential Child and Youth Care Professional (RCYCP) training and are preparing to take the test over the content. 

Business Office (Phillip McCreary, Director of Business, Finance, and Human Resources)

1. Fiscal Year 2025 Operating Budget 

We are now in quarter three of the fiscal year and things are trending as expected. Due to the state’s budget shortfall over the next two budget periods, the Office of Financial Management (OFM) is collecting data from agencies regarding expenditures over a certain threshold as well as exemptions to the hiring and travel directives. We continue monitoring expenditures closely.

2. Biennium 2025-27, Fiscal Notes and Legislative Session

All budget packages are under review in the Governor’s budget. The 2025 legislative session is currently underway. So far this session, we have received 7 fiscal note requests but 3 were cancelled.  None of the requests have a fiscal impact. The general subjects include use of technology, artificial intelligence, agriculture, and payment timelines on public works projects. The last day of the session is April 27, 2025. 

3. One Washington

The current implementation timeline for the project has not been communicated to agencies.  We continue to meet with our Organizational Change Management (OCM) specialist/Agency Readiness Team every two weeks to discuss overall concerns and continue preparing for the pending change. The next phase of testing, Sprint 5, is underway. Our team is fully participating in this round of testing.

4. Business Office updates

The team has completed year-end closing activities with nothing unusual to report. We are nearing the end stage of conducting inventory review/counts. Danya Borowski, IT Senior Manager Policy and Planning, helped lead us through the process of identifying assets as this was our first time through the process. It was a learning experience, and we are now equipped to carry out this task going forward.  The inventory cycle is every two years. We continue with our cross-training plan within the department. 

The change in the organizational structure of the Business Office was outlined in the prior Board Report. The team has settled into the new reporting structure and things are going well.  This change has been instrumental in supporting our cross-training efforts. 

Human Resources (Katie Ellis, Human Resources Senior Manager)

We are delighted to share our first quarter news regarding our Human Resources department at the WSSB. Now that we are now fully staffed with a dedicated team of professionals, we are looking forward to fulfilling the mission, vision, and values of WSSB in our HR department! 

Kristina Bader, Human Resources Consultant 3, has been diligently recruiting for our HR department. Below are details of our recent hires and ongoing recruitment efforts.

1. New Hires

       We welcomed the following individuals to their new positions:

· Katie Ellis, Sr. HR Manager (12/16/2025)

· Javier Vera, Bilingual Project Paraprofessional (02/1/2025)

· Kejona Wheeler, Transportation Monitor/Residential Life Counselor (02/16/2025)

2. Promotions/Transfers/Rehires

N/A

3. Recruitment Stage

       We have the following open recruitments:

· Project Paraeducator  

· Substitute Teacher

· On-Call Residential Life Staff

4. Interview Stage

· Maintenance Manager Panel

5. Offer Stage

· On-Call Nurse 

Trainings/Functions Attended

Kristina and Katie recently completed the two-day Misconduct Investigator Training through the Department of Enterprise Services (DES). This training equips us to handle complaints effectively while adhering to State standards and guidelines. Additionally, Katie has successfully finished her Safe School training and required state new hire training.
Furthermore, Kristina and Katie met with DES to discuss training administration, ensuring our ability to monitor training compliance and training completion effectively.

Meetings

We are actively engaged in contract negotiations with both the Washington Federation of State Employees General Government (WFSE-GG) and the Washington Public Employees Association (WPEA). On January 31, 2025, we also held our contractual Labor Management Committee Meeting with WPEA.
Katie has been proactive in establishing connections by completing one-on-one meetings with leadership and attending staff meetings at WSSB. This has allowed her to get to know everyone and begin building collaborative partnerships.

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

Federal Quota and Census Updates

Jennifer is currently working on the 2025 Census. Although the final count is still months away, the first phase is nearing completion.

The American Printing House for the Blind (APH) updated user accounts to include real-time budget data. As of February 24, 2025, Washington State has $534,584.38 remaining through September 2025. 

We have spent approximately one-third of our allocation, which is on track for the projected spending by the end of the fiscal year. 

Braille Update

There has been some turnover among transcribers at the Washington Corrections Center for Women (WCCW) prison, so additional apprentices will be hired in March. Interviews are scheduled for March 11 and 12.

A recent graduate of the prison program is now working as a contractor for the ORC.

There are currently over 160 projects underway, including dozens of books for the Irwin Library project.

Kandi Lukowski, Braille Program Specialist and Coordinator compiled the 2024 braille statistics which show a record year for braille production!

A total of 575,649 braille pages were produced, with 2,785 projects completed. This is an increase of 83,154 braille pages from 2023 with 560 additional projects completed.

Other Updates

Kandi is teaching a leadership class at the prison, focusing on leadership without authority. The transcribers are actively participating and enjoying the class.

Jennifer is serving as a Member-at-Large on the Pacific Northwest AER chapter. The regional conference is in Vancouver March 13 and 14.

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

1. Safety

a. Our new Human Resources Manager, Katie Ellis, is resuming the Safety Committee meetings. We talked about optimizing these meetings to not only review incidents, but to walk campus locations for safety checks.

b. Our Emergency Response Team is continuing to review emergency shed inventory to improve our ability to provide food and shelter to students and staff in the event of a major natural disaster.

c. We have been running emergency protocol drills campus wide every month, including nighttime drills in the residential facilities.

2. Capital Projects and Planning

a. 2023-2025, Current Biennium:

i. $350,000 Old Main 3rd Floor West Remodel bedrooms and bathrooms are complete. The furniture is ordered and should be arriving soon. We are painting the walls in-house.

ii. $350,000 The Pool Deck Refurbish Project has been an extremely challenging capital project.  We are hoping we can have the pool finished by June. The Department of Enterprise Services (DES) is working closely with us throughout this process. 

iii. $950,000 Track and Turf project. The City of Vancouver permit department ground this project to a halt with some drain design issues. The architect has submitted drawings back to the city answering all their questions. We will now see if a permit is forthcoming. 

3. Other Projects

a. The six EV chargers are installed behind the Ogden Resource Center (ORC).

4. Grounds

a. John Fleming, Groundskeeper has been pruning and bed shaping and laying out bark dust. Since we lost the rights to use our well water to water turf, we will go brown again this summer. I have begun investigating the cost impacts of connecting up to city water to irrigate. We are also looking at no mow and prairie style seed mixes. This is a big lift. 

5. Retirements

a. Brian Kindblade, Maintenance Mechanic, after 30 years of service to this agency, will retire on February 28, 2025. This is a BIG change for us. His replacement, Jeffry Dyson, will start on March 17.

b. Dave Zilavy (myself) will retire soon too. While I have no set date as of yet, we are about to begin interviewing for the Facilities Manager position. This may well be my last Board Report. I would like to say here what a wonderful honor it has been to work at WSSB, to participate in the great mission of this agency, to elevate blind and low vision students. Leaving is of course bittersweet.  I feel like we now have a fantastic administrative team in place. A special thanks to Scott McCallum, who leads this agency with openness, inclusiveness, and inspiring positivity. Over these years he has deftly guided the direction of facilities by staying engaged and identifying strategic priorities for impacts into the future. I have not always seen this in leaders. 

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

Happy New Year!

The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 111 children and families. 

Our Birth to Five Team provided insight and answered questions about the new Oregon Project 7th Edition during two Outreach Access Focus Forums in early February to registered participants statewide. The assessment and curriculum for Blind/Low Vision children ages Birth to Six is now available to Birth to Three teachers using Early Supports for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) funding. WSSB created a system for purchasing and transferring subscriptions to Birth to Three teachers across the state. Overall, teachers are reporting positive results and gratitude for a system that allows them to access this tool. 

Neonatal Assessment Visual European Grid (NAVEG) Supports: We trained FOUR new Birth to Three Teachers of Blind and Low Vision Learners (TBLVLs) on conducting the NAVEG in 2024! There is another training on May 9 in Wenatchee. The implementation of this tool helps families to pursue and obtain an NVI (Neurological or Cortical Visual Impairment) diagnosis earlier than current standards. The screening tool was implemented statewide in September of 2022 and Cortical Vision Impairment (CVI) diagnoses increased in Washington by 10% by June 2023 (15% to 25%).

Early Screening = Early Diagnosis = Appropriate Educational Programming

Several of us are busy preparing presentations for the Infant and Early Childhood Conference (IECC) in May. Hannah Greenlee will present on Preschool Transitions with colleague, April Bippus, from Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY). Jessica is partnering with Kerianne Christie from CDHY and WSSB’s own Jennifer Lucas, Digital Accessibility Coordinator, to provide considerations for preparing and implementing Accessible Presentations. A pre-conference session has been offered to presenters to ensure the conference presenters are preparing and presenting with inclusivity in mind!

Here is to a year of progress, collaboration and unwavering commitment to building a more just and inclusive world—starting with the work we do every day.

Wishing you and your loved one’s health, happiness, and hope in 2025!

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Technical Assistance Requests: 

Since September, the DeafBlind Program has received 80 requests for assistance via our DeafBlind Program website. Requests were from families, school districts and early support agencies in all nine ESD regions. Some examples of requests include: “Can you assist our team with selecting assessments that can result in a strengths-based report for a student with intellectual disabilities who is deafblind?” “This family of a newly diagnosed child with Usher syndrome wants to connect with the family of an older child. Can you help connect them?”

Requests filled: 

Forty-five requests that involved consultation have been fulfilled by our staff via remote services or in person observation. The remaining 35 requests were for a resource (e.g., the Communication Consistency form), to ask about a training, or to add a child to the DeafBlind Child Count.  

Family Scholarships to CHARGE Conference:  

Five families from Washington (ESDs 105, 171, 123, and 189) applied for and were awarded scholarships to assist with registration costs to attend the 2025 CHARGE Foundation Conference in Phoenix, Arizona. The family of an 8-year-old with CHARGE replied to this news: “Wow, thank you all so much! We cannot express what this means to us. The help we have received from your team has been such a blessing. We will send pictures and stories when we get back from the trip in July.” Five families, parents and siblings and one DeafBlind Program staff will attend the international conference.

Professional Development: 

In October, 120 people registered for our new 14-week series in collaboration with the Special Education Technology Center (SETC). As of February 25, Emma Packard and Kathee Scoggin have completed 10 sessions of “Communication with Children with Complex Needs” (DeafBlind focus). Attendees answer participation questions following each webinar to receive clock hours, demonstrate their understanding of the content and to tie it directly to a student they work with who is deafblind. 

DeafBlind Child Count: 

Every state deaf-blind project is required to conduct an annual count, referred to as the DeafBlind Child Count. This key initiative allows states to identify the number of children and youth, ages birth to 22, who are eligible to receive specialized services such as consultation, technical assistance and training for school staff and early support agencies. 

The National Center on DeafBlindness (NCDB) aggregates the demographic information we collect about the child’s etiology (e.g., CHARGE syndrome, Traumatic Brain Injury) and any additional disabilities, inclusion and LRE, race, ethnicity and home language of the family. The Child Count process starts in the fall and continues until March. Currently, we are in the process of adding at least 24 new children to the count. The National DeafBlind Child Count is posted on our website, after publication by NCDB.  Child Count – Washington DeafBlind Program
Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet with me.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or low vision throughout Washington state. 

January

January 16:
Met with Sean McCormick, WSSB’s Director of On-Campus Programs and staff Department of Services for the Blind regarding the possibility of expanding the Youth Employment Solutions (YES) program

January 16:
Attended a virtual American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Ex-Officio Trustees (EOT) meeting

January 16:
Met with a student from Jesuit High School who is presenting at the Center on Disabilities Assistive Technology Conference known as CSUN.

January 22:
Attended the Clark County Safe Schools Task Force meeting at the ESD 112

January 23:
Attended the Interstate Bridge Replacement Community Benefits Advisory Group meeting 

January 24:
Met with Jeffrey Youde from the Professional Educator Standards Board regarding language change discussion (braille WAC)

January 27:
Met with Shauna Bilyeu, Director, Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) re proposed bill SB 5025

January 28:
Met with Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant, Jessica Chandler, Associate Director Birth-5, and Nick Spinelli, WSSB’s Fiscal Analyst 4 regarding budgets and allotments

January 29:
Met with staff from Office of Financial Management, Small Agency Cabinet, Executive Cabinet members regarding federal updates

January 30:
Met with William Yarborough, Department of Enterprise Services (DES) and staff from WSSB regarding the WSSB pool capital project
Highlight

Much of my time, beginning in January has been focused on the legislative session in Washington and evaluating the potential impacts of the whirlwind of executive orders from the federal administration. At the state level, it is important to keep in mind that the 2025 legislative session is often referred to as the “long” session where the main focus for legislators is to adopt the 2025-27 Operating Budget, the 2025-27 Capital Construction Budget, and the 2025-27 Transportation Budget.  The long session is limited to 105 days. Of course, there are a plethora of policy bills that also get introduced, debated, and some may become law. As you may recall, Washington entered this legislative session with an expected and significant budget shortfall, predicted to be in the neighborhood of 10-12 billion dollars over the next four years. 

Outgoing Governor Inslee’s proposed budget included additional funding to support a small request (i.e. decision package) that we had submitted to provide support and stability for the services of the ORC as well as funding to begin the process of evaluating our student residences as part of the required feasibility study process when considering possible new capital construction projects.  In early meetings with Governor Ferguson’s team, it has been suggested to cabinet leadership that we should not expect that any new funding requests that may have been included in the Inslee budget proposal will be included in the final budget bills that will be signed into place by Governor Ferguson. Understandably, many difficult choices will need to be made which will include cuts for most state agencies. All agencies have been directed to identify possible cuts to their budget. Most state agencies outside of public safety and education were required to identify a minimum of 6% cuts. I do not expect that any of our new asks this year will be included in the budget bills, however, I am extremely grateful that Governor Ferguson has included education in his shortlist of priorities. WSSB also identified minor budget savings through the contribution of some of our reserves (known as our 19b account) that could be utilized each year over the next four years.  It is important to keep in mind that several of our programs (e.g. Outreach services and Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT-NW)), as well as some employee benefits such as professional development and tuition assistance rely heavily, if not entirely on funding being available in this account. 19b funds are primarily generated through the accumulation of student tuition paid by the state of Oregon and Oregon school districts that send students to WSSB (since 2009).

The Trump administration has issued several executive orders that have a direct and indirect impact on our work at WSSB. There have been new interpretations of Title IX, announcements about schools and churches no longer being safe spaces for students and families when US citizenship has not been established, and attacks on everything related to Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion. We have been working closely with the Governor’s Office, Attorney General’s Office, and our education partners from local districts, Education Service Districts (ESDs), and OSPI to respond appropriately, prioritizing the safety of our students and staff whenever possible. By the time of our board meeting, I expect that we will have new policy and procedures in place to define how we will respond to immigration enforcement that aligns with the Keep Washington Working Act and guidance for schools from the Attorney General’s Office.  

February

February 3:
Attended a virtual education sub-cabinet weekly meeting

February 4:
Attended a virtual meeting regarding Washington’s statewide diversity, equity, and inclusion 

February 4:
Met with Greg Szabo regarding the March Board of Trustees meeting agenda

February 7:
Welcomed the Washington State University Superintendent’s cohort program

February 10:
Attended a virtual education sub-cabinet weekly meeting

February 11:
Attended a virtual Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) update and collaboration meeting

February 12:
Met with Jenny Bae, Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Learners (TBLV) and Sean McCormick regarding a bioptic drivers workshop on the WSSB campus on March 15

February 14:
Met with Monique Dugaw from the ESD 112 regarding the WSSB communication plan

February 18:
Virtually attended a Small Agency Cabinet meeting

February 19:
Virtually attended a training hosted by the Attorney General’s office regarding immigration requests

February 20:
Virtually presented to the ESD 123 special education directors regarding the WSSB programs and services

February 21:
Attended a Fort Vancouver Lions Club presentation regarding the WSSB programs and services

February 24:
Attended a virtual education sub-cabinet weekly meeting

February 25:
Attended the Interstate Bridge Replacement Community Benefits Advisory Group meeting

February 28:
Attended the NFB of Washington convention

Highlight

Every other year, as a biproduct of when I completed the superintendent training program through Washington State University, WSSB and the school for the deaf host about 50 aspiring superintendents in training to have two full days of class at our schools. In addition to hosting these folks, I get to provide a presentation to the group that touches on the history of WSSB as well as the many programs, services, and supports that we offer in alignment with our vision for the future in which every blind and low vision student in Washington has the supports and services they need to succeed. Of the 50 individuals, very few, if any, have ever been to our school before or heard about the extensive array of programs, services, and supports we offer. I love the opportunity to brag about our school and I always make connections with educational leaders who end up calling me for advice, counsel, and support. I have already had several individuals reach out to take me up on my offer to assist them in any way I can to help ensure our youth who are blind or have low vision have access to the supports and services they need.

February also marked the return of small agency cabinet meetings and education subcabinet meetings that are a routine element of legislative session for me. As is to be expected, Governor Ferguson has implemented a few changes in the way that these meetings are facilitated.  I am thankful that Governor Ferguson has allowed us to attend the weekly Monday morning education subcabinet meetings virtually. There was a time, before COVID and during the Inslee administration, that I was required to attend each of these meetings in person. Significant time and resources are saved when remote attendance is an option. Subcabinet meetings are focused on reviewing and evaluating legislation related to education.  While no bills this session (so far) are aimed specifically at WSSB, many bills impact the work we do. We are tracking several bills with indirect ties to the work we do and paying close attention to the omnibus bills that will determine our funding for the 2025-27 biennium. The operating budget bills that include WSSB are HB 1198 and SB 5167. Additionally, I have attended many hearings for both the House and Senate education committees to stay current on the range of bills that have been introduced and debated in committee this session. 

March


March 1-2:
Attended the NFB of Washington convention

March 3:
Attended a virtual education sub-cabinet weekly meeting

March 3:
Met with the WSSB’s emergency response team

March 5:
Attended a virtual meeting regarding Washington’s statewide diversity, equity, and inclusion
Highlight

While I write this update before the end of February, I am looking forward to attending and presenting at the Washington National Federation of the Blind (NFB) Convention in Vancouver.  I will be providing an update about WSSB to the NFB membership along with my peers from the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) and the Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL). This event is a highlight for me each year both professionally and personally.  I value the opportunity to hear directly from blind citizens of Washington and look forward to engaging in serious and not-so-serious conversations with NFB members.  The NFB convention also provides an excellent opportunity to connect with many WSSB alumni who always have some interesting stories to share.  Again, this year the NFB convention will be in Vancouver and will, again, include sponsorship and training from WSSB’s Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) program. 

Finally, this year we have experienced ongoing challenges with our pool drain and deck replacement project and now our track and turf project.  We have been without our beloved pool for the entire school year. This project is managed by the Washington Department of Enterprise Services (DES) and the work was being completed by a company in California that submitted the lowest (and only) bid to do the project.  We have had extensive challenges with this contractor and have worked with DES to end this contract and find another entity that can complete the project to meet our expectations and timeline. We hope this project will be completed before the end of this school year.  The track and turf project has also been significantly delayed, though the delays are due to challenges with the City of Vancouver.  The track and turf project at WSSB is also managed by DES.  I am told that the delays to this project are due to delays in permits provided by the city and required to begin the project. We have no concerns about the contractor who has been chosen to complete the project and have confidence in their ability to complete the project in a timely manner once permits are in place. That said, it is with much sadness that we may very likely have to cancel our much-loved track and field event this year.  If we do cancel, we will make sure to plan an alternative opportunity for our students. A decision will be made by February 28, 2025. On a brighter note, the library modernization project, rock wall project, and the third floor of Old Main remodel project have progressed on schedule as expected. 

Ongoing

Meetings with department leaders

Administration team meetings (Cabinet and Education Leadership)

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children board meetings

Governor’s executive and small agency cabinet meetings

Education sub-cabinet meetings (weekly during legislative session)

Governor’s Goal council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes board meetings

Unified English Braille committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Council of Schools and Services for the Blind board meetings
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